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September 21, 2007
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Gossett:
Enclosed for the County Council’s review and approval is a supplemental capital improvement project (CIP) ordinance for the third quarter of 2007.  The budget authority request includes $1,623,103 of Current Expense Fund transfer authority and a net budget authority request of $840,127 involving project budget authority in five capital funds.  The Current Expense transfer amount and the capital projects are described below.
CIP CX Transfers - $1,623,103
The CIP CX Transfers provide funding for the Elections IT Equipment Testing Project, $861,000 and the Office of Public Defense (OPD) Office Improvements Project, $310,365.  In addition, the transfer also includes $401,738 to make payment on a recent claim of over payment from the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA).  The claim of overpayment is in regards to payments previously made by FEMA to the county to cover a portion of the cost for the damages incurred in the 2001 Nisqually earthquake to the King County Courthouse Building.  
The county is appealing this claim, but is required to return the funds in question during the appeal process.  This appropriation request also includes $50,000 of CX transfer replacement of Work Source revenue backing used to support the WSU Extension move from the Earlington Building.
Conservation Futures Sub-fund (Fund 3151) - $0

The Conservation Futures Citizens Advisory Committee (CFCAC) submitted its annual progress report on March 30, 2007 to the King County Executive and King County Council.  The report contains the committee’s review of the progress of uncompleted open space acquisition projects that are two or more years old, including recommendations on whether to extend or abandon those projects and in a few cases to modify project scopes.  
During the first half of the year the CFCAC meets monthly and, in some cases, the committee reviews additional requests from cities and the county when changes occur outside the annual budget or progress report period.  The project changes proposed in this request were reviewed and approved by the CFCAC in subsequent meetings.
Major Maintenance Reserve Fund (Fund 3421) – ($865,000)
A proposed combination of dis-appropriations for completed projects, new projects, budget adds to existing projects, and postponements for lower priority projects amounts to a net reduction of ($865,000) in adjustments to the Major Maintenance Reserve Fund six year plan.  The disappropriation is for those projects that have been completed, but have a residual balance that is being canceled by this legislation.  The new projects include work at the King County Corrections Facility, Courthouse, and Precinct 3 facility.  The Administration Building projects scheduled for 2007 have been postponed to 2008.  The postponement is recommended due to recent and on-going consideration of an Administration Building replacement proposal.  The Courthouse window project acceleration and the Courthouse sidewalk repair cost increase are described below.  
342440 Courthouse Window Repairs $1,250,747
The scope of this project is to repair/replace all of the windows in the Courthouse.  This work was to be in several phases as outlined in the MMRF six year plan.  Due to favorable bids this summer, the Facilities Management Division (FMD) will be able to accept alternate bids for the repair of 42 existing double hung wood windows in the North courtyard.  This would be an acceleration of work on these windows from FMD’s original schedule.  Work will include replacing windows with new wood sashes, sills, insulated glass, and all associated painting and caulking.  Additional funding will be required in future years to replace/repair the remaining windows in the Courthouse not included in this bid package.

342443 Courthouse Sidewalk Repairs $574,000
The original scope for this project was to repair both the 4th Avenue and James St. sidewalks around the Courthouse and was estimated to cost $475,000 in 2005.  During the preliminary design phase, it was discovered that the 4th Avenue sidewalk also served as the structural support system for the ceiling of a portion of the 1st floor.  It was also determined at the same that this support system was badly deteriorated and needed to be replaced.  In 2007, $632,000 was added to the original project for this additional scope through the budget process.  Recent bids from contractors this summer were higher than expected and FMD was able to award a contract for only a portion of this revised scope of work.  The additional funds in this reallocation will enable FMD to accept alternate bids to complete the remaining work identified in the revised scope of work and adopted in the 2007 budget. 

Cable Com Capital (Fund 3481) - $311,347
 377205 - I-Net Proviso and Operational Modification - $311,347
This request is for supplemental budget appropriation to fund incremental labor required for the I-Net 2007 proviso response and the cost of labor and equipment required to address current 
I-Net operational issues.
The last formal assessment and update of I-Net plans occurred in 2004.  Since that time, there have been numerous changes in the network technical environment, the network industry, the legal and regulatory environment, and financial influences that mandate a more complete review at this time.  We are re-evaluating the marketing, technology, O&M, legal and regulatory, and financial aspects of I-Net.  This body of work is important as we begin planning for the Millennium franchise renewal in 2009 and the Comcast franchise renewal in 2010.
A modified delivery of reports will be provided to council to properly evaluate and plan for the ongoing robustness and financial viability of I-Net and to ensure the information is responsive to the proviso.
OIRM Capital Projects (Fund 3771) - $861,000

377207 – Elections IT Equipment Testing - $861,000
This request is to support the testing and analysis of upgraded tabulation equipment and software, external project support, and the printing and folding of sufficient ballots for acceptance testing.

Building Repair & Replacement (Fund 3951) - $532,780
395774 – OPD Office Security Improvements - $310,365
The project provides for security improvements to the Office of Public Defense.  Improvements include the reconfiguration of the waiting area and facility modifications to control staff and client accessibility while providing a five minute escape window.  The design will also provide for a safe exit after hours and emergency escape and notification.  The budget includes the cost of a security consultant to evaluate security adequacy. 
395775 – Work Source Relocation - $222,415
The request provides funding for the temporary move for general office space for the Work Training Program (also referred to as “Work Source”), an organizational unit of the Department of Community and Human Services.  Work Source, which was housed at the Earlington site, was required to be relocated in order for the building owner (Unico) to begin the renovation of the property for the Elections facility.  The renovation work is scheduled to be completed by the end of November 2007 so that Elections can move in during December.  The temporary move was necessary because long term general office space was not available at the time of the required move.  
The facility leased for Work Source (the 500 building), was originally scheduled for occupancy on June 1, 2007.  Occupancy was delayed due to unforeseen delays related to structural upgrades necessary for seismic stabilization.
In order to satisfy the Elections lease contingencies, a move to a temporary facility to house Work Source was necessary while the structural upgrades and tenant improvements were completed at the 500 Building.  This work could have been accelerated with the potential for compliance with the schedule requirements, but the additional cost for the acceleration (overtime, running two shifts per day, etc) and the inability to absolutely guarantee occupancy by June 1 was unacceptable.  Therefore, a temporary site in Building B of the Earlington complex was leased and tenant improvements necessary to ensure no interruption of Work Source service to clients were completed.  The build-out of the 500 building was completed and Work Source moved on August 24th.  Despite the complications and uncertainty associated with a double move, the Work Source service was uninterrupted and the staff was satisfied that their requirements were addressed.  More importantly, the agreed upon Elections target move date remained unchanged.
The $222,425 of expenses related to the combination of moves that were not covered by previous appropriation or revenue sources are for interim tenant improvements, technology infrastructure and connectivity, move costs and temporary rental of some office fixtures.
If you have any questions regarding this request, please contact Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget, at 206-296-3434.  

I certify that funds are available.

Sincerely, 

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers

ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff

  Nancy Glaser, Interim Policy Staff Director
  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Debora Gay, Deputy Director, Office of Management and Budget

Sid Bender, Capital Budget Supervisor, Office of Management and Budget

Theresa Jennings, Interim Director, Department of Natural Resources and 
    Parks (DNRP)

Mark Isaacson, Division Director, Water and Land Resources Division, DNRP

James J. Buck, County Administrative Officer Designee, Department of Executive 

                 Services (DES)

   Kathy Brown, Director, Facility Management Division, DES

   David Martinez, CIO, Office Information Resource Management
